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0:00  Johanna was born 8/5/1915 in Moekappelen(?), a hamlet outside 
of Rotterdam,.  She grew up with both parents.  She was the third 
in a sibship of ten.  She as well as her oldest sister and her 
eldest brother eventually became J.W.'s 
 
:05  Her father was a merchant in artificial fertilizer and thus 
well acquainted with the neighborhood farmers.  The family's 
religious background was "Nederlands Hervormd".  She and her family 
attended church regularly.  However, she had always been puzzled by 
the church's doctrine of hell, and the church's dogma re God equals 
Love.. 
 
1:07  In 1933 her family was somewhat concerned re the NSB (Dutch 
Nazi Party) followers, but no particular actions were taken by any 
on them. 
 
:09  In 1939 she and her husband began Bible studies with the 
J.W.'s.  Her husband was mobilized in the Dutch Army and a J.W. 
continued regular visits with. 
 
:10  Johanna's mother was religious, but not her father.  Her 
oldest sister's fiance was a J.W. and that was the avenue via which 
she, her sister, her brother and her mother were introduced to the 
J.W.'s faith. 
 
:11  At the time of the German invasion into Holland, May 1940, her 
husband was serving in the Dutch Army.  He fought at the Moerdijk 
Bridge and was imprisoned by the Germans, and later released. 
 
:12  She and husband continued with their Bible studies and their 
door-to-door solicitations.  At that time the couple had one small 
son.  Later on they had a second son. 
 
:14  Johanna shows a photograph of her husband, taken in 1961.  Her 
husband died in 1973. 
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:15  Although Bible education and study were officially banned, she 
and her husband pursued both, taking extra care, eg not carrying 
J.W.'s literature, and delivering same only after people had 
expressed an interest. 
 
:18  In response to a question what had attracted her and her 
husband to the J.W. is faith Johanna responds that is what 
particularly the absence of eternal hell fire; the Kingdom of God, 
i.e. the new system with peace, righteousness, and happiness.  
Additionally: the command of "Love thy Neighbor", and the Pacifist 
stance.  She firmly believed that she would be incapable of killing 
a J.W. of a different nationality. 
 
:24  her brother Jan became a J.W. and went to live in Germany.  
Thus he was considered a deserter by the Dutch government. 
 
:25  Her husband was arrested November 2, 1941.  He was at the 
large J.W. meeting, of more than ten people (contrary to the orders 
by the Watchtower).  She and her husband, for safety reasons, 
always attended different meetings.  In her husband's meeting was 
a teacher who had feigned interest in J.W.'s faith.  This teacher 
had a German boyfriend.  This teacher betrayed the entire group. 
 
:28  The arresting officers were N.S.B. her husband originally was 
imprisoned in the (Dutch) prison in Scheveningen, nicknamed "Oranje 
Hotel", From Scheveningen he was later taken to the prison in 
Amersfoort, and then transported to Sachsenhausen.  (No dated are 
given in this interview). 
 
:29  She was able to visit her husband in the Scheveningen prison, 
after obtaining permission for this from the S.S. (Engelsman). 
 
:30  She was not afraid of being imprisoned herself.  To her 
knowledge, wives/women were not imprisoned.  (Her assumption is 
incorrect).  She was allowed to bring food and clothing to her 
husband. 
 
:31  When her husband was arrested, she had hardly any money.  
However, throughout the remainder of the war her father and her 
brother-in-law helped her out financially.  She also had a stock of 
wheat, which a neighboring baker baked for her.  She sold her 
household articles.  Six weeks after her husband's arrest, her 
sister's husband was arrested as well.  Her sister sold all her 
household articles and moved in with Johanna.  The sisters 
throughout the war also received money from their brother, who 
lived in Germany. 
 
:34  In answer to a question how other wives of imprisoned J.W.'s 
managed financially, Johanna refers the interviewer to his upcoming 
interview with Nicolaas Zweere, who evidently helped out many 
J.W.'s (cg. N. Zweere interview of 5/29/91.  Please  not that 
N.Zweere's financial supported is never mentioned in same.) 
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:36  Asked how she felt re all the events, Johanna's response is 
"Like a soldier on the front line", i.e. she had to act for the 
Creator.  She had to serve as a replacement for her imprisoned 
husband. 
 
:37  J.W.'s literature was distributed via couriers.  The network 
was well organized, the J.W.'s met only in very small groups of 3-5 
members.  They were very careful about hiding the literature.  One 
of her hiding places was in the chicken coop.  She did not know 
where the literature was printed. 
 
:40  She was able to provide for herself and her small son with the 
help from neighboring farmers. 
 
:41  She regularly received letters from her husband during his 
stay in Sachsenhausen; letters were limited to 10 lines.  She was 
able to write to him (in German).  She was also allowed to send him 
packages of food.  In some of the packages she smuggled in letters 
written on cigarette paper). 
 
:46  In answer to a question about her knowledge of the treatment 
of prisoners in Sachsenhausen, Johanna responds that one time she 
learned that her husband had landed in a punishment cell, for 
having been discovered owning a Bible. 
 
:48  Johanna remembers tat four or five of the men who were 
arrested at the same time as her husband died in the camp, but she 
does not remember whether their wives were informed of the deaths, 
at the time they occurred. 
 
:50  She repeats that throughout the war she continued J.W. work in 
small groups.  She always had a small suitcase ready in case she 
had  to flee suddenly.  Once the village police came to her 
demanding that she sign a document renouncing her J.W.'s faith.  
She refused.  She was told then that her refusal might lead to her 
arrest. 
 
:55  When the war ended she refused to participate in the genera 
celebrations, until she was sure that her husband was still alive. 
 
Her husband was the only inhabitant of the small village who was 
imprisoned in a concentration camp. 
 
:56  Her husband returned home on June 3, 1945.  Prior to that she 
had heard of his survival and his having had to spend some time -- 
for recovery and slow re-entry -- in Ommen.  When her husband did 
arrive he was wearing a jacket from the German Luftwaffe. 
 
:62  At his arriving back in his own house, Johanna and her husband 
had to fend off the villagers who were most curious to see a 
survivor.  Even a Dutch official tried to enter their home.  "So 
insensitive".  She and her husband continued to talk throughout his 
entire first day and night. 
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The following day her husband refused to give anti-Nazi reports.  
Instead he gave Witness to the assembled villagers. 
 
:65  Asked about her husband's post war adjustment, Johanna states 
that on the whole matters went very smoothly for him.  He did not 
suffer from nightmares.  He comfortable adjusted to his wife and 
son.  The only real problem he ran into was related to his father's 
business.  His father had been a collaborator during the war, and 
consequently his father's business would have been "confiscated" by 
the post war Dutch government, unless he took over his father 's 
business, for which he felt not quite ready at that time.  Weaver, 
in order to preserve the business, he did take over the business. 
 
:66  They both cont'd Bible education. 
 
:68  Some time after her husband's return to Holland, he was called 
up for dutch national Service to serve in Indonesia. He requested, 
and received permission not to serve. 
 
:70  Asked about father-son adjustment, Johanna states that but for 
the very first days after her husband's return, that too went 
smoothly. This first born son eventually emigrated to Australia. 
His photograph is shown. 
 
Johanna still keeps busy with Bible study, although instead of 
going from house to house, she now regularly writes letters. She 
also keeps busy doing needlework. 
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